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Minutes of the Meeting Held

November 14, 2006

The Delaware Harness Racing Commission met for a meeting at Dover Downs, Dover, Delaware at 10:15 a.m. on Tuesday, November 14, 2006.

Commission Members Present

	Beth Steele, Chairman

	Robert L. Everett, Commissioner, Acting Chair

	Mary Ann Lambertson, Commissioner

	George P. Staats, Commissioner

	Kenneth Williamson, Commissioner


Others Present

	James Boese, General Manager, HRI
	Tate Lewis, Horseman

	Karen Craft, Facilities Manager, HRI
	Charles Lockhart, V.P. Harness Racing Dover Downs

	Eddie Dennis, Horseman
	Patricia Murphy, Deputy Attorney General

	Salvatore DiMario, Executive Director, DSOA
	Jo-Ann Price, Paralegal

	Joseph Dugan, Horseman
	Michael Scuse, Secretary of Agriculture

	Diane Eastburn, Owner 
	Joseph Strug, Dalare Laboratories

	Dr. John Eagling, DHRC Veterinarian
	Kimberly A. Wilson, Commission Counsel

	Louise Kinsey, Operations Support Specialist
	


Call to Order/Welcome

Beth Steele, Chairman, called the public session of the meeting to order at 10:25 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  

· Christopher Height Motion to Re-Argue:  Due to no appearance from counsel for Mr. Height, the Order of Business was moved to rules discussion.
New Business

· Discussion on Rule 8 Changes  
· 8.7.1.4:  After discussion, it was decided to delete this section in its entirety, for further review.  Commissioner Williamson made the Motion to delete, Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously. 

· 8.7.2:  It was suggested to remove quotation marks from the words “primary” and secondary” and the word “positive” throughout 8.7.2. The Chairman made a Motion to accept as submitted, Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously. 

· 8.7.2.2/8.7.2.3: After discussion to clarify confirmatory test and sampling procedures, Ms. Murphy explained that any time you get a positive test, you will have to do a confirmatory test, so the request of a second sample would also have to be confirmed.  This should be re-written to indicate the confirmatory test will be confirmed.  “In the event that the presence of EPO, DPO and/or any EPO analogues are determined to be in a primary sample, the primary sample will be sent to a DHRC approved lab for a confirmation test.”  Commissioner Lambertson made a Motion to approve the clarified language, Commissioner Everett seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  

· 8.7.2.4:  Ms. Murphy advised this language causes problems and should be deleted in its entirety.  Commissioner Williamson made a Motion to do so, Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously. 

· 8.7.2.5:  Commissioner Everett made a Motion take the quotation marks from the word “secondary”; Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.   

· 8.7.2.6:  After discussion, Commissioner Everett made a Motion take the quotation marks from the words “primary” and “secondary”.  Commissioner Williamson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.   

· 8.7.2.7:  After a discussion of the Commission’s current and preferred jurisdictional status, and Secretary Scuse’s authority to issue administrative warrants, the Chairman made a Motion to delete this section in its entirety, Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.

· 8.7.2.8:  This proposed rule is a duplication of 10.2.8.2.  After discussion of transfer issues, Ms. Murphy explained that they cannot be fixed with a rule, and suggested this proposed rule be deleted.  She advised if there are specific concerns with respect to transferring, especially for husband and wife, this should be put on the agenda when you get to Rule 10 and have a public hearing on it.  The Chairman made a Motion to delete in its entirety, Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously. 
· 8.7.2.9:  After discussion, Ms. Murphy suggested deletion from “as well as” to end of paragraph and suggested the language either be clarified to refer to ARCI guidelines, or delete the reference to the Class.  After researching, Mr. Collison reported that current ARCI guidelines classify EPO as a Class 2. Commissioner Everett suggested the Class designation language be dropped and urged consideration of the health and well being of the horses, the horsemen and the betting public by suggesting the Commission set its own severe fines and suspensions for EPO positives.  Mr. Lockhart concurred, suggesting 10 years suspension and a $10,000 minimum fine.  After further discussion, a suggestion was made to change the language to “a minimum of $10,000 and 10 years”.  The attorneys suggested adding “in the absence of any extraordinary circumstances” for due process circumstances.  Commissioner Williamson made a Motion to accept the language as proposed, Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
· Discussion on Proposed Language for Rule 5.1.25 (Safety Vests):  
· Horsemen’s Opinion:  Eddie Dennis appeared to represent the horsemen’s views.  He claimed about 50% of horsemen believe the vests are beneficial, but he is not convinced, and claims the current designs hinder comfortable riding conditions.  The drivers know the risks and consequences they take every time they race, and could also be hurt above the neck or below the waist, but nothing he’s heard has changed his mind.  In many accidents himself, he has never had a broken bone.  Both tracks have mandated the vests.  Mr. Lockhart explained that Dover Down’s policy was made after consultations with members of the Safety Task Force initiated by the legislature, and felt the policy was in keeping with the legislative directive, the general safety of horsemen, and potential liability issues for the track.
A lunch break was called at 12:26 p.m.  

Public Session  

The meeting resumed at 1:05 p.m.  

Approval of Minutes

Commissioner Lambertson made a Motion to approve the October 17, 2006 Minutes as written.  Commissioner Everett seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  

Old Business

· Order:  The Order for the Richards appeal was signed by the Commissioners.  
· Vote on Proposed Safety Vest Rule Language:  After additional discussion, a vote on the proposed language was called.  The Chairman made a Motion to accept the proposed language as submitted, Commissioner Williamson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
Continued Discussion of Proposed Rules Language

· Rule 3:  Mr. Lockhart made the following suggestions:
· 3.1.4.6:
 
Replace “appoint” with “approve” 

· 3.1.8.

Remove “any” from “Should any Presiding Judge…”

· 3.2.5 

Remove “each” before “race and fifteen…” 

· 3.2.8.3 

Should read “following an examination”  (Remove “a hands on”)

· 3.2.8.3.1
Ditto change for 3.2.8.3.  

Commissioner Staats made a Motion to approve the language as submitted, Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously. 
· Rules 8.1.1./8.4.1.2:  Commissioner Williamson made a Motion to strike the language after “shall be tested” in 8.1.1.1, and in 8.4.1.2 to change to “random or for cause testing.”  Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously. 
Height Re-Argue

· No Appearance for Height Motion to Reargue:  We received a letter from counsel for Mr. Height asking him to be put on the agenda for today’s meeting.  The Commission agreed.  We received a letter yesterday via mail requesting he be put first on the agenda today.  A court reporter was hired and stayed here from 10:15 to 12:00.  No attorneys appeared to argue the Motion.  At noon, the Court Reporter had to leave for another assignment.  Mr. Hurley did not notify the Commission Office he would not attend.  Additionally, none of the Commissioners has heard from Mr. Hurley.  

Report from Administrator

None was given, as Messrs. Gallagher, Egger and Wilson are at the University of Louisville in Kentucky for the Judge’s Continuing Education training.  Mr. Gallagher is an adjunct professor there and regularly teaches these certification trainings.

Miscellaneous Discussion
· Request for Change in Rules re: Medication Positives:  Mr. DiMario sent a letter to the Chairman requesting the Commission consider “de-criminalizing” some of the Class 5 medications currently used for horses, as Dr. Peters came to him and expressed his concerns.  For example, Dr. Peters thinks it is not proper to withhold anti-ulcer meds from a horse that needs them.  There is a group of horsemen who want certain medications to be allowed.  The rules needs to be clarified and could be changed.  Mr. Lockhart suggested gathering as much input as possible and considering the impact these medications might have on testing procedures.  After discussion, it was decided to invite practicing vets and Joe Strug to the next Rules Committee meeting to explore this topic. 
Public Comment

None offered.

Upcoming Events
· Rules Committee
November 28

10:15 at DDA, Secretary’s Conference Room
· Regular Meeting
December 12

10:15 at Dover Downs, Festival Buffet, Rm. B
Adjournment

At approximately 1:59 p.m., having no further business, Commissioner Williamson moved to adjourn, Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
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